MINUTES
BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

FEBRUARY 10, 2016
WEDNESDAY, 4:15 P.M.

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jimmie McCamic, Chairperson; Greg Marquart, Secretary/Treasurer; Tony Werner, Robert M. Baker, Leslie Nutting
ALSO PRESENT:  Dottie Thomas, Library Director; Amanda Berisford, Secretary/Bookkeeper; Dennis Kozicki, Aimee Tickerhoof and Brianne Nagel of Wilson, Kozicki & Gwynn, PLLC
CALL TO ORDER:  Mrs. McCamic called the meeting to order at 4:15 p.m.
Mrs. McCamic changed the order of the agenda so that Dennis Kozicki, Aimee Tickerhoof and Brianne Nagel of Wilson, Kozicki & Gwynn, PLLC could give their audit presentation.

PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF ANNUAL AUDIT FOR 2014-2015 – WILSON, KOZICKI & GWYNN, PLLC

Mr. Kozicki indicated that Ms. Tickerhoof would be presenting the annual audit for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2015.  Ms. Tickerhoof reported that, with the exception of the unrecorded OPEB (Other Post Employment Benefits), in their qualified opinion the financial statements present fairly the financial postion of the Library as of June 30, 2015, in all material respects.
After discussion of the Library's PERS obligation determined by GASB 68 acutuarial valuation, Mr. Baker suggested that a separate account could be created with funds designated to pay the Library's obligation currently estimated to be $146,445.  Mr. Kozicki said that if a larger monetary contribution would be required, the Library would likely be asked to contribute a higher monthly percentage rate rather than a lump sum payment.  
Ms. Tickerhoof said that due to stricter standards that have been put in place by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement 68 (GASB 68) pertaining to accounting and financial reporting of governmental entities, Mr. Kozicki recommended that the library hire a second accounting firm to prepare the Library’s financial statements and "close out the books" for the fiscal year before their firm performs the audit.  Mr. Werner asked if their firm would prefer to prepare the financial statements or the audit.  Mr. Kozicki said that they would prefer to continue to do the audit and general accounting questions throughout the year should be referred to the second CPA firm.  Mr. Kozicki said that they would be able to provide suggestions on which firm to choose if the Library decides to hire an additional CPA.

Mrs. McCamic thanked Mr. Kozicki, Ms. Tickerhoof and Ms. Nagel for attending the board meeting and giving their presentation.
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MINUTES:  Mr. Baker moved to accept the minutes with the corrections named.  Mr. Marquart seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES



Mr. Werner

YES
FINANCIAL REPORT 

Operating account #2 checking



       $          1,500.00

Payroll account checking





                   0   
  
Capital Money Market savings


                           144,223.82
Operating Money Market savings




   961,692.38

Operating CD – Main Street Bank A




   104,277.18

Operating CD – Main Street  Bank B



               104,648.56

Capital CD – First Choice #1
                      

                           104,443.80

Operating CD – Progressive Bank




   215,358.95

Operating CD – United Bank-A




   103,409.33







TOTAL
          $1,739,554.02
Revenue received:  January 2016

County Commission 





            $      7,907.36
            Board of Education





       
    127,930.00
State basic grants-in-aid





      56,601.00

Fines








           903.05
Photocopies





          

           609.35  
Contributions







        5,411.82
Interest Earned






           138.00
Endowment Trust I.E.






        2,462.64
Book Sale 





                                   192.50
Out of State Patrons






             80.00       


Other: Operating Sup Cr – 41.50, Book Cr – 194.30,

        1,838.70
Adult Program Cr - 1,000.00, Capital CD Int – 144.67
Operating CD Int – 458.23

                






TOTAL
$   204,074.42
OPERATING CONTRIBUTIONS
Judge & Mrs. Frederick Stamp





$  1,000.00
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A.W. Paull Rev Trust







       250.00

Rosemary Mathes







         50.00

Donna J. Donahie

In memory of Waneta Acker 
 




         30.00

Paul J. Kline Jr







         50.00

Anonymous 

In memory of Samuel DeFillippo




     4,000.00

Anonymous








          31.82
  







 TOTAL
$   5,411.82
INVOICES

January 2016 Operating #2 Account

     
 


$  66,265.18
January 2016 Transfer to Payroll                                                              
    34,315.19
January 2016 EFTPS  Deposit


                   
     
    11,213.18
January 2016 ACH Debit (Unemployment Comp)

       
       
         201.05

January 2016 ACH Debit (WesBanco Stop Ck Fee)



           35.00


January 2016 EFT (WV Consumer & Wheeling Municipal Sales & Use Tax)      638.56

         January 2016 Operating #2 Account Voided Ck #27541
   

    - 1,742.00

      








TOTAL         $  110,926.16
WARRANTS

January 2016 Operating #2 Account





Warrants #27718 - #27786     
 

$  66,265.18

January 2016 Transfer to Payroll                                                              
    34,315.19

January 2016 EFTPS  Deposit


                   
     
    11,213.18

January 2016 ACH Debit (Unemployment Comp)

       
       
         201.05

January 2016 ACH Debit (WesBanco Stop Ck Fee)



           35.00


January 2016 EFT (WV Consumer & Wheeling Municipal Sales & Use Tax)      638.56

         January 2016 Operating #2 Account Voided Ck #27541
   

    - 1,742.00

      









TOTAL         $ 110,926.16

VERIFICATIONS

Total Operating Balances as of  December 2015  
                  
 
$870,665.39
+January 2016 Revenue




                          204,074.42
-January 2016 Expenditures



              
  
  110,926.16





   
    SUBTOTAL
            $963,813.65
Operating CD Main Street Bank A





  104,082.38
Operating CD Main Street Bank B





  104,385.13
Capital CD First Choice #1






  104,299.13
Operating CD Progressive Bank





  215,358.95
Operating CD United Bank - A




              103,409.33
                                                                                CD SUBTOTAL            $631,534.92
Capital Balances as of December 2015




  144,205.45
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TOTAL       $1,739,554.02
INVOICES AND WARRANTS
In a general discussion concerning monetary gifts and donations, Mr. Baker said that the Library’s Endowment specifies that it is to be used only for educational materials or purposes. 
Mr. Werner asked if the Endowment Agreement should be amended.  Mr. Baker stated that the Board amended how the funds in the Endowment were invested.  Mr. Marquart said that the Board should take a look at the Endowment Agreement and see if it should be amended in regard to how the funds can be used or if the current agreement allows for a broader purpose than it is currently understood to allow. Mr. Werner asked Ms. Thomas to include a copy of the Endowment Agreement in next month's board packet. 
Mr. Werner motioned to approve the Financial Report for the January 13, 2016 board meeting.  Mr. Marquart seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES



Mr. Werner

YES

PUBLIC INPUT/PRESENTATIONS
There was no public input or presentations.

Mr. Werner stated that he would soon need to leave the meeting. He asked if there was anything that would be a priority to discuss before he left.  The Library’s Donation Policy was discussed. Ms. Thomas stated that the current policy refers only to acceptable materials and not to monetary contributions.  Mr. Baker said that the Library also has a policy regarding Archival Donations.  Mrs. McCamic stated that if a donor does not specifically request how the contribution is used, we should thank them for their generosity and use the funds as the Board of Trustees deems best. Ms. Nutting agreed with that point.  
Mr. Marquart reported that he verified the makers of our ceiling tiles, the Armstrong Company.   He said when he investigated the company's web site, he discovered that the company clearly states on their website that their ceiling tiles have never contained asbestos.  

Mr. Werner left the meeting at 5:12pm.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Ms. Thomas presented a thank you note from DeNita Watters, OCPL Library Clerk, for her Christmas gift card from the Board.  Due to her class schedule she was late in giving it to Ms. 
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Thomas to share with the Board.  Ms. Thomas also passed around a thank you note from Triadelphia Middle School for our most recent library material purchase for them. 
Ms. Thomas presented a copy of an e-mail from Sarah Koegler, a member of the Ohio County Board of Education, thanking the Library for renewing her overdue materials and waiving her late charges.  Ms. Koegler recently had a baby and has been unable to return her library items on time.  As a result of OCPL renewing her books, Ms. Koegler posted a “Shout Out” on Facebook about the Library’s customer service.  Ms. Thomas also presented a thank you letter from John Grove, about the high quality and helpful service he has from received from OCPL's Diane Rhodes with his genealogy research. He stated that OCPL is the only library he has encountered with staff specifically trained to help patrons with genealogy. 

Ms. Thomas also handed out a copy of an article from the Library Hotline for the Board from a new column in this weekly newsletter entitled "Trustees Corner.”  The article covers the topic of advise to a new trustee. Ms. Thomas also handed out a revised first page of the monthly Service Report with the correct circulation total for Indie Flix downloadable movies for the month of January.  
Ms. Thomas distributed the revised Personnel Policies for the Staff Handbook because of the approved revisions to the Sick and Vacation Leave. She said that the these revised policies should replace the old Personnel Policies in the Trustees Handbook. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Ms. Thomas reported on the following:
The property and liability insurance for the Library will be up from renewal at the next Board meeting. Ms. Thomas said she will call to have OCPL's insurance agent, Jim Williams, search the market for quotes. 
The air compressor on the HVAC system needed to be replaced along with a new line and fittings. The parts replaced were original to the building.  

The new Ohio County Health Department's smoking ban will take effect on March 1, 2016.  Ms. Thomas said that the Library intends to enforce the ban in compliance with the Health Department's guidelines. Mr. Marquart said that it will be far easier to enforce the ban with the Library’s employees, however enforcing the ban with patrons will be difficult. Ms. Thomas said that the Library currently has only one employee who smokes and that employee has been directed to leave the property while smoking. She said the security guards already direct patrons to move away from the building, the entry walks and the overhead canopies while smoking. She said that with only one security guard it will not be possible to patrol the parking lots for smokers.   
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Ms. Thomas reported that the Ohio County Commision revenue check for December 2015 was received. The check was for $9,469.15. 
A.E. Pelley has the replaced the heavy manhole cover for the new indoor back valve in the Storage Room with an easier to lift plywood cover.  Mrs. McCamic asked if employees have been shown how to use the shut-off.  Ms. Thomas said that several employees will be shown how to monitor and use the shut-off.  Ms. McCamic asked if A. E. Pelley is continuing to check the outdoor flapper in the driveway area. Ms. Thomas said that they were recently called to check the flapper because the last time they came to check the area was in November 2015.  
The Large Type section is currently running out of shelf space to house the collection and needs to be expanded. The collection is weeded periodically and many books have to be moved to the "Storage Collection" which is housed in the Storage Room. These titles are still in the card catalog but patrons must ask for them to be retrieved from the Storage Room. Ms. Thomas stated that this also poses a problem for our patrons who enjoy browsing the collection and who are reluctant to ask a Reference assistant for titles that they are looking for.  Mr. Baker asked if we could put signs on the shelves to notify patrons that additional items may be available in storage.  Mr. Marquart said that the signs could direct patrons to ask for help if they can not find the titles they are looking for.  Ms. Thomas said that a sign could be placed on the table closest to the Large Type collection. She also stated that we need to expand the Large Type collection space on the main floor. 
The Volunteer Income Tax Assistance service has begun and the volunteers are very busy.  

Ms. Thomas referred to a copy of Senate Bill 265 that was mailed out in the Board packet. She  said this bill would allow for unpaid library volunteers to access patrons’ personal information including circulation information as well as personal information: home addresses, phones, cell phones, names of family members, etc. Ms. Thomas said the West Virginia Library Association as well as the West Virginia Library Commission is hoping this bill can be vetoed. She said the West Virginia Code addresses the issue of patron records being confidential.  Ms. Thomas contacted Senator Jack Yost about the problem this bill could present with a breach of our patrons’ confidentiality and the possible lawsuits that could arise if this confidentiality were breached.   

Ms. Thomas distributed information on the literacy grant obtained by RESA 6 for the northern panhandle county school systems. The Ohio County school system asked OCPL to be a partner in this grant with Ohio County Schools. The grant program is entitled Leaders of Literacy. This school year it will be used exclusively for the students at Warwood Elementary. As part of the grant program, the students will be introduced to the Library.  They will visit the library for a tour during the day and come back later in the afternoon with their families.  Ms. Thomas said that OCPL's Children’s Specialist, Lee Ann Cleary, recently attended a meeting at RESA 6 offices for 
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information on the grant along with other librarians from the public libraries throughout the northern panhandle. Ms. Thomas said these meetings will be held periodically throughout the grant period. 
Ms. Thomas handed out an article about the decreasing number of West Virginia students enrolling in college that was recently in the local newspaper. 
An Excel spreadsheet detailing the library materials purchased for each of the Ohio County schools was given out. The spreadsheet covers both last school year, the first year of purchasing, Ms. Thomas explained that Triadelphia Middle School requested quite a large amount of library materials so she contacted Merdith Dailer, Assistant Prinicpal, about the sizeable order and stated that if the school wished to have all the materials this year the Library would not be able to purchase additional materials the following school year.  Ms. Dailer conferred with the teachers at TMS and then informed Ms. Thomas that TMS would prefer to receive all the materials this school year and would not request any next school year. 
Mr. Marquart asked Ms. Thomas if TMS was informed how much the order cost. Ms. Thomas said that they were aware of the cost. Mrs. Nutting asked if these materials were gifts. Ms. Thomas said they were. Mrs. McCamic said we should consider the materials to be investments.  Ms. Thomas stated that the library materials purchased for the schools are to provide for classroom sets and to supplement their school libraries which are underfunded or have been eliminated.  Mr. Marquart said that it should be our mission to increase literacy within the county and especially with the students but the Library will need to decide what is a reasonable overall annual cost for library materials for Ohio County Schools. Mrs. Nutting said that the Library is filling the void left from the loss of school libraries but budgetary concerns will need to be addressed at some point. Mr. Marquart recommended the Board make a determination on how much can be spent at the schools and also suggested that a special request may be submitted from a school for the Board’s review if the amount of materials requested goes over the designated amount to be spent.  Ms.Thomas said that she would continue to distribute the chart detailing the amount for materials purchased for each Ohio County school as part of each month's board packet so that the trustees may be able to make a determination on how to budget for these purchases perhaps by next fiscal year. 
OLD BUSINESS

UPDATE ON OCPL’S RFP AND DISCUSSION OF IMPROVEMENT PROECTS

Ms. Thomas reported she was contacted M & G Architects & Engineers to ask if they could visit the Library on February 11, 2016 to tour through the entire building and see the various issues raised in the RFP. Ms. Thomas asked if any of the board members wished to voice any priorities for upgrades they would like addressed.  Mr. Marquart reiterated his update on the Armstong ceiling tiles that were used for the Library’s ceiling and said he would prioritize replacing the 
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ceiling and lighting throughout the building. Mr. Baker stated that new windows in the Technical Services area could address the heat issues in that room.  Ms. Thomas said that the upstairs restrooms need to be checked for ADA compliance. Mr. Marquart said that when choosing firms we should consider how they addressed the Board's priorities that were discussed during the Pre-Proposal Conference.  Mr. Baker stated that the area above the ceiling tiles in the Technical Services Room needed to be checked to see if there is insulation there. Mr. Baker said that Honeywell and AEP did a cost-free energy audit at his home. He suggested the Library check with those companies to see if they would be willing to perform a free energy audit at OCPL.  
UPDATE ON OCPL’S BOOKKEEPING SOFTWARE PRODUCTS SEARCH

Ms. Thomas asked Ms. Berisford to provide an update on her bookkeeping software search.  Ms. Berisford said that she participated in a live demonstration from Abila about their MIP Fund Accounting software. She said she also received a proposal from Abila for an on-premise solution for the Library, as opposed to a hosted system in the Cloud. 
Ms. Thomas said that she received an e-mail from Blackbaud extending their offer of free software until March 25, 2016. Ms. Berisford said she  has scheduled a demonstration of Blackbaud’s Financial Edge software scheduled for February 17, 2016.  Ms. Berisford said she has also contacted AccuFund and Fund E-Z to gather information on their software options and pricing.
NEW BUSINESS

PROPOSAL FROM WESBANCO FOR DIRECT DEPOSIT OF EMPLOYEE PAYCHECKS
Mrs. McCamic asked if all OCPL employees were interested in having direct deposit of their paychecks.  Ms.Thomas said that most of the employees would like to have direct deposit but there may be a few who would wish to continue to receive a paper check.  Ms. Thomas stated that when the direct deposit issue was previously investigated WesBanco required that all employees have a WesBanco account in order to be eligible for direct deposit. When inquiring this time, Ms. Thomas said she directed Ms. Berisford to contact Jodi McKnight, the Treasury Management Officer at WesBanco, who provided a direct deposit proposal for the Library that specifically states the Library’s employees do not have to be WesBanco customers to be able to enroll in direct deposit.  Mr. Baker that it would be a good idea if all employees would like to have direct deposit.  Mrs. McCamic stated that the employees should not be forced to change if they do not want to change.  Mr. Baker moved to make a motion to approve direct deposit for Library employees if 75% of employees wished to make the switch.  
After much discussion, Mr. Baker withdrew his motion so the employees could be polled to determine if they would like to participate in direct deposit prior to the Board's proceeding to 
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make a decision whether to offer direct deposit and to also decide whether new employees would be required to participate.   
There being no further business, Mrs. Nutting motioned to adjourn the meeting at 6:28 p.m.  Mr. Baker seconded.  
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES










Respectfully submitted, 










Amanda Berisford










Secretary/Bookkeeper
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